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   EXPERIENCE JESUS 

 
 In thinking about what I 

would share with all of you in 

this issue of The Messenger, 

and realizing that we still find 

ourselves in the throes of the 

Covid-19 pandemic, and as the 

Church stands at the portal of a 

Lenten journey, I found myself drawn to the fourth chapter of the 

Gospel of St. Luke, verses sixteen to thirty. I would encourage you to 

read the passage yourselves because it presents a scene in Jesus’ 

life that does, in a way, model the position we find ourselves at the 

beginning of this paragraph. 

 To set the scene, in the previous chapter of Luke’s Gospel we 

are presented with a detailed account of the beginning of John the 

Baptist’s ministry. A people in sin are being  led by a king who is in 

sin. John explodes on the scene, in the Judean wilderness echoing 

the words of Isaiah the Prophet (Isaiah 40:3-5, Luke 3:4-6), He is 

proclaiming a “baptism of repentance for the forgiveness of sins.” The 

Hebrew people were going out to him in the desert. They didn’t know 

what to expect, but it’s safe to say they didn’t expect John’s words 

when he called them a “brood of vipers!” and then castigated them 

for relying on their history as a chosen people to simply be enough. 

In fact the Baptist told them that God had the power to “raise up 

children to Abraham” from the very stones before them. Being simply 

of Abraham’s seed wasn’t enough. The people were called to change 

themselves, their very beings. Failing to do so was too terrible to 

think of for it was separation from God Himself. “...every tree 

therefore that does not bear good fruit is cut down and thrown into 

the fire” (Luke 3:9b).                 Cont. next page.   
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 The people ask John what they need to do to repent and he tells them: share your clothing, share 

your food with those that have nothing. He told the tax collectors to quit cheating those paying taxes. He 

told soldiers to quit extorting others and be satisfied with their wages. The words were so powerful and pro-

claimed with such authority that they wondered if John was the Messiah. But John says that he is only bap-

tizing with water, a baptism of repentance. There is One coming Who will baptize with the Holy Spirit and 

fire, John’s words cut at King Herod’s soul and he imprisons John for the accusations against him. 

 But before John was imprisoned, Jesus steps on the scene at the Jordan River. He traveled north, 

all the way from Nazareth where he lived, for just this moment. Jesus calls for John to baptize Him. The 

skies open, the words of God the Father are heard declaring Jesus to be His beloved Son and the Holy 

Spirit comes upon Him. 

 Luke then relates Jesus’ human ancestry through his stepfather Joseph that traces all the way back 

to King David and to Adam. Hence Jesus’s claim to be fully divine and fully human; the Son of God and the 

Son of Man. Next we see Jesus’ being led into the desert wilderness to the east of the Jordan by the Spirit. 

He remains in the desert wilderness for forty days. He meditates on His both divine and human nature. He 

overcomes the limitations of His human nature when He experiences the temptation of the devil. In the end 

Jesus comes to fully realize His divine and human nature; who He is and why He is. Jesus tells the devil, 

“Do not put the Lord your God to the test.” 

 It is with this knowledge that Jesus begins his ministry. Going north from the headwaters of the Jor-

dan River, which is the Sea of Galilee, Jesus travels throughout the Galilee countryside. Everywhere He 

goes He preaches and works miracles of healing. Luke tells us, “...a report about Him spread through all 

the surrounding country.” After that period of teaching around the Sea of Galilee He travels south and re-

turns to His hometown of Nazareth. 

 We now find ourselves at the beginning of the portion of Luke’s Gospel that I suggested you read. 

Jesus enters the Nazareth synagogue, unrolls the sacred scroll and proclaims that the passage from Isaiah 

(61:6) just read is being fulfilled in Himself. The people are amazed, but instead of accepting Jesus for who 

He is, they want Him to put on a show of power for them like He did in Capernaum, in the Galilee region. 

Jesus counters that they are like the empty and dry people of Elijah’s time and that they would see nothing 

because of their lack of faith. At once the people of his hometown grow hostile against Him because of Je-

sus’ words. They want to kill Jesus, but that was not the time for Jesus to die. The passage cited ends, 

“...He passed through the midst of them and went on His way.” 

 We are in the midst of a pandemic as the people in Luke’s Gospel were in the midst of sin. They 

were unable to see the cure for their sinfulness, because they failed to recognize Jesus for who He was 

and is. The Jesus Who was at the Jordan, the Jesus Who was in the wilderness, the Jesus Who was in 

Galilee, and the Jesus Who was in Nazareth are all Jesus at different points in the beginning of His earthly 

ministry This ministry of three years was a time in which Jesus acquainted Himself to the Twelve, to the 

women who followed after Him, to the seventy disciples He sent out to proclaim the Good News. The times 

related in the third and fourth chapters of Luke are the start of our Lord and Savior’s journey  that would 

end with His death on a cross at Calvary and His glorious resurrection three days later. 

 And at all these times, with the exception of the forty day retreat and self-examination in the wilder-

ness, Jesus was always with the people. He taught, healed, cared for, comforted those whom he regarded 

as “sheep without a shepherd” (Matthew 9:36). Up until Jesus comes to His hometown there is no point in 

these beginnings that Jesus faces rejection. Where rejection first raises its ugly head is at the synagogue in 

Nazareth The people of Nazareth reject Jesus because they only see Him as the carpenter’s son. 
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 My dear people, this Lent we must ask ourselves do we see Jesus only as a figure in a book written 

long ago? A person in a story that we can understand in an intellectual way, but not relate to as a real and 

personal Savior? 

 Are we tempting Jesus? He understood the thinking of the people in the synagogue of Nazareth 

when He said, “”Doubtless you will quote me this proverb, ‘Doctor, cure yourself!’ and you will say,’do here 

also in your hometown the things that we have heard you did at Capernaum” (Luke 4:23). 

 A similar doubt like that expressed in the synagogue of Nazareth is seen in John’s Gospel.  This 

event followed Jesus’ Baptism and wilderness retreat. Our Lord is at the Jordan headwaters near Galilee 

and John is still preaching his baptism of repentance. He spots Jesus, whom he had baptized earlier and 

proclaims Jesus the Lamb of God. Two of John’s disciples hear this and are immediately curious. They 

come to Jesus and ask Him, “Where are you staying?” Jesus says: come and see. They spend the day 

with Jesus and are convinced He is the Messiah. One of the two, Andrew, goes and tells his brother, 

Simon Peter. The next day Jesus sees Philip and says to him, “Follow me.” Philip does and immediately 

comes to believe Jesus is the Messiah He feels the need to tell someone and runs to tell his close friend or 

brother, Nathaniel. Nathaniel’s response is (and now here’s the reflection to the synagogue in Nazareth): 

“Can anything good come out of Nazareth/” Jesus is aware of Nathaniel’s doubt and when He sees 

Nathaniel says. ”Here is truly an Israelite in whom there is no deceit!” Instead of rejecting Christ, as did the 

people in Nazareth, Nathaniel proclaims, “Rabbi, you are the Son of God. You are the King of Israel!”(John 

3:43-50).  

 This Lent I encourage you to be a Nathaniel. I encourage you to be a Philip, a Simon, a John! Open 

yourselves up to the reality that Jesus isn’t just someone you read about or heard preached about in 

Church. Don’t limit your Jesus to a carved or molded figure in a nativity, or even a statue above an altar. 

This Lent don’t allow yourselves to limit your discipleship by consciously limiting the powers of Jesus Christ 

in your life.  

 Use this Lent as a time to see Jesus as He was at the Jordan, in the wilderness, in Galilee. See the 

divinity of Jesus Christ transfigured on the high mountain. See the humanity of Jesus Christ as He wept 

over the people of Jerusalem. See Jesus as He appeared before His apostles after His Resurrection from 

the dead. 

 Come to know and experience Jesus as the healing force of your life and of all humanity. His power 

and glory and majesty transcend all disease, all transgression, and all limitation.  

 This Lent let us all come to know the Jesus the Apostle Paul knew as he said, “For I am 

convinced that neither death, nor life, nor angels, nor rulers, nor things present, nor things to 

come, nor powers, nor height, nor depth, nor anything else in all creation will be able to separate 

us from the love of God in Christ Jesus our Lord” (Romans 8:38-39).  

   

            Bishop Paul 
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Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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Resolutions of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod  

October 10, 2020  
 

 Due to the Coronavirus and the inability to meet face to face, the XVI Synod of the Eastern Diocese 
convened virtually October 10, 2020. Hosted by Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River MA the Synod was sum-
moned under the authority of Right Rev Paul Sobiechowski, Bishop Ordinary of the Eastern Diocese and 
attended virtually by the Most Rev Anthony Mikovsky, Prime Bishop of the PNCC. Very Rev Robert Nem-
kovich Jr served as the moderator for this virtual Synod. Additionally, Bishop Paul Hewitt, Bishop Ordinary 
of the Diocese of the Holy Cross joined us and presented to the Synod.  

The Synod began with a morning prayer which set the tone and inspiration for the proceedings of the day. 
Through our deliberations, we learned and discussed the following:  

 Whereas, we are thankful to Bishop Sobiechowski, our senior priests-Very Rev Joseph Krusienski, 
Very Rev Joseph Soltysiak and Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for the planning and execution of a very 
successful virtual Synod; additional gratitude is extended to Very Rev Robert Nemkovich Jr for hosting and 
moderating this Synod. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the active participation of the delegates, guests, and clergy in fulfilling 
their discipleship role entrusted to them as members of our Holy Church and through their attendance and 
commitment in spreading God’s word throughout our communities, our diocese and our Church.  

 Whereas we as delegates, reflect upon the legacy of faith set forth upon us by our organizer, Bishop 
Francis Hodur, the clergy, and organizers of the Church.  

 Whereas, we continue to support the endeavors of Future Direction and the overall theme of Disci-
pleship towards increasing growth and membership, lifelong learning and renewed Spirituality among all 
members; to expanding community engagement efforts; and to enabling joyful responses to God’s call to 
Sacred Vocations and service. 

 Whereas we acknowledge the work of the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee who over 
four years has worked diligently to:  

 a. increase the awareness of our church by enabling parishes to use more social media technolo-
gies, especially Facebook in promoting masses and special services, and various events and fund-raising 
activities.  

 b. encourage the expansion of community engagement efforts among our parishes as a way of ex-
emplifying our Christian discipleship to help those in need, those in transition, and those organizations 
striving to assist others.  

 Whereas, the Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Committee presented to this Synod body a four 
year strategic and action plan devoted to commitment and moving forward, to tradition and branding, to 
growth by expanding our digital efforts and community involvements, and to reporting our efforts that will 
measure our success and achievements.  

 We, therefore, seek the grace and strength from our Lord, Jesus Christ to embrace the work He has 
entrusted to our care, to be inspired to execute the proceedings of this Synod as we return to our parishes 
and to stay strong in our commitment and firm in our Catholic faith as members of the PNCC in spite of the 
everchanging and challenging environment around us. With truth, work, and struggle, we shall and will 
continue to succeed!  

 

Respectfully Submitted, October 10, 2020 by the Resolution Committee of the XVI Eastern Diocese Synod 
of the Polish National Catholic Church  
 

Shirley Mietlicki-Floyd (Central Seniorate); Laurel Curylo (Central Seniorate); Larry Gagnon (Northeast 
Seniorate); Tom Zarek (Northeast Seniorate) and Very Rev Joseph Krusienski (Southwest Seniorate)  
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From our parishes… 

     Holy Trinity Cathedral, Manchester, NH 

 

 

 

ble 

Holy 
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  By Nancy Reilly 
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Submitted by Fr. Sr. Rob Nemkovich  
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 

 Sunday Masses are celebrated regularly at 10:30; they 

are streamed live and available on our Facebook Page: Our 

Saviour’s Parish PNCC. The weekly masses are celebrated from 

Tuesday to Friday at 8:00 a.m. Thy are streamed live on the parish Facebook Page as well. 

 Community Spirit. Our Saviour’s Food Drive. In November and December Our Saviour’s Parish  

participated in Diocesan Food Drive 

program collecting food items to support 

New Beginnings, a local Soup Kitchen 

in Woonsocket. Our  Parish collected 

and donated 239 different food items for 

their Thanksgiving baskets and 

Christmas Dinner: Gravy (Turkey, 

chicken, and beef), instant potatoes, 

instant rice, canned potatoes, stuffing, 

cranberry sauce, and black olives. A lot 

of food items were donated by the 

people who joined us two weeks ago for 

our Polish Food Sale. Thank you to 

Sally Watson for her dedication to this 

project. In the season of Lent we are 

collecting Items for the Woonsocket 

Shelter for single women  with children 

who are homeless. They are in need of 

pillows, twin sheet sets, and blankets, 

deodorant, razors, and baby wipes.  
 

 Free Lunch for the local community. Every month on the third Saturday from 11am to 12:30pm 

Our Saviour’s offers Drive Thru Free Lunch to the local community. This event is a part of our Parish 

outreach program.  

 EVERYONE (including the members of our parish) is invited to drive thru and grab some lunch for 

free. For the Winter Season we serve delicious “Lonnie’s soup”, snacks, and water. Our menu may 

change in the future. Our previous events (November, December and January) were very successful. 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #1 February 2021 

46 

 

 Each time we served over 50 bowls of soup, crackers, snacks, and bottled water to those who 

stopped by, to the homeless at Woonsocket, Men’s Shelter, and to the needy at WWII Veteran Park in 

Woonsocket. T hank you to Lonnie and Sally for preparing delicious soup every month.  

 Thank you also to all parishioners and friends for their donations and to all who help us with distribu-

tion each month. 

 

 Christmas Celebrations 

2020. Christmas season 

had this year special charac-

ter at Our Saviour’s. For the 

first time (probably in the his-

tory of the parish) we had to 

celebrate all the festivities in 

the parish Hall. Our Church 

was not ready yet at that 

time due to the reparations 

after Fire accident.  
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 Parishioners did their best with 

decorations and the parish hall on Christmas 

night looked really impressive and beautiful. 

Beautiful was the Christmas Night shepherds 

Mass celebration as well. We all enjoy a 

special music performance offered us by the 

Ethier Family that night. The beautiful music 

performed by Jeff, Charlotte, Michael, and 

Matthew Ethier moved us spiritually in time to 

the moment when Jesus was born in 

Bethlehem two thousand years ago. It was a 

beautiful spiritual experience.  
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 Back in the Church. After  a couple of months the community of Our Saviour’s had the first Mass in 

the Church. The fire accident which took place on September 27, 2020, destroyed completely the altar 

of sacrifice, and caused a lot of damage in the church, so the parish community had to use the parish 

hall for the religious services for over 4 months. Finally on Sunday, February 14 (Valentine’s Day) the 

first Mass in the renewed church was solemnly celebrated.  

 The church after restoration looks beautiful. The old carpet in the church was replaced with the new 

one and the rails in the sanctuary were removed so it looks more spacious and open now.  

 The whole church was 

cleaned from the ceiling to the 

floor as well. We are still waiting 

for the new altar of sacrifice 

which has to be delivered at the 

end on February ,and for the new 

curtains for confessionals and 

the choir rails.  

 We are thankful to Jesus for His care for us. He bestowed upon us His protection and we are saved 

in His arms. We believe He stopped the fire and saved His church, and our spiritual home. He wants to be 

with us and among us in this holy place.        By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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From our parishes… 

 

Holy Trinity Parish, Plantsville, CT 
 

 

 Holy Trinity in Plantsville, CT hosts an annual Holiday Bazaar the first 

weekend in November.  Because of the pandemic, we were challenged to create 

a way in which we could continue our tradition and yet stay socially distanced 

and safe. This was a dilemma because, anyone who has been to Holy Trinity, 

which was organized 107 years ago, knows that we have no parking lot.  In addition, it is difficult to do a 

“virtual” bazaar to say the least.  Our 

ANS ladies, who host the bazaar, had 

a need to do something and so put 

their minds to the task and came up 

with the idea of using the outdoors to 

hold the basket raffle and provide 

“take out” Polish meals. The baskets 

were set up in front of the rectory.   

 People were required to wear 

masks and maintain social distance. 

Baskets were also placed to maintain 

the 6 foot distance.  Labels as to what 

was included in each basket were 

placed for easy reading.   

  

 

 The Polish Kitchen was always 

the major draw and trying to determine 

how this could be accomplished was a 

challenge. The “take out” Polish dinner 

was created.  

 The meals had to be pre-ordered. 

People were told that dinners could be 

picked up between certain hours and 

they remained in their cars in front of the 

church.  We created a system where 

someone would ask for the name, it 

would be transmitted to the kitchen and 

then the completed meals were 

packaged and brought to the cars.  

 Thank you to Ethan Soboleski 

(age 10) for doing the running up and down the stairs!   
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 God was on our side because He 

provided us with a beautiful, warm day! 

The day was very successful and everyone 

felt as if this was a way to provide some 

normalcy in a not so normal world. We now 

know that it CAN be done.  

 

 

 

 

Diocesan Food Drive 

 Holy Trinity in Plantsville, CT participated in the Diocesan Food Drive during the months of 

November and December. We normally collect food for the pantry during the months of May and August—

when the supplies at the pantry are more limited.   

 While we didn’t count the items collected, the pantry weighs the items we bring in. Our top collection 

so far was 91 pounds. During this drive, we collected 167 pounds—a new record. One of our parishioners, 

John Lalla, graciously offered to deliver the items to the food bank.  

By Marilyn Folcik 
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 From our parishes… 

 

St. Casimir Parish, Lowell, MA 
 

 Although most normal activities have come to a halt as a result of the 

coronavirus pandemic, parishioners of St. Casimir's Parish, Lowell, MA have 

still been carrying on their Christian duties by collecting and distributing food, 

clothing, and toiletries to various facilities in our area. 

 To the Milford Food Pantry in Milford, NH, canned goods from 

“Souper Bowl Sunday” were delivered by Dr. Bert and Diane Quirbach. 

 To Bachand Hall, a home for girls aged out of foster care and run by 

the Sisters of Ottawa in Lowell, over 300 toiletry items were delivered by Janice Klimczak. 

 To transitional housing 

facilites in Nashua, NH and 

Lowell, MA, 200+ and 300+ 

pairs of white socks respective-

ly were delivered by Shirley 

Garvey. 

 To the Dracut Food 

Pantry, Dracut, MA, 127 food 

items collected during the Di-

ocesan Food Drive, were deliv-

ered by Paula and David 

Jones. 

 

By Janice Klimczak 

 

 

 New Livestreaming Equipment installed at St. Casimir 

 For quite some time (way before the pandemic) St. Casimir's Parish has broadcast Sunday masses 

over the internet using the YouTube channel. In this way, we have joined in prayer with those who are 

homebound or for any reason could not be with us in person. Many parishioners were watching Sunday 

masses during snowstorms in the past years when they were not able to come to church. 

 Last year it became clear that the demand for remote viewing of services in the church was increas-

ing every month. To keep up with the growing number of viewers, we decided to update our broadcasting 

system so it can provide good quality to all. 

 With a donation from the kitchen committee, we purchased a new video switcher, a few cameras, a 

wireless microphone system for the altar, and a microphone for the choir. A monitor and computer were 

donated by Fr. Andrew who found them at the Goodwill store.  
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 We also upgraded the internet speed because broadcasting requires higher speed. Lastly, we 

moved our broadcast to our church's Facebook page for a better connection with our viewers who now can 

write comments and watch recordings of our masses any time they miss the live broadcasts. 

 After the update, our Facebook page recorded a 400% increase in viewing and many people 

became interested in checking our church website stcasimirspncc.com where we also noticed more 

viewers. Our Sunday masses are viewed not only by our parishioners but people from other parishes and 

different parts of the world who join us every Sunday. In this strange time of pandemic that keeps many 

apart, streaming our Sunday mass brings many together in prayer. 

 

By Father Andrzej 

Tenus 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 New Parish Committee at St. Casimir 

 A parish meeting was held on December 20,2020 to elect officers to serve St. Casimir's Parish for 

2021.  The following were elected: 

Co-chairmen,  Robert Hunt and Dr. Robert Quirbach; Recording secretary, Janice Klimczak; Treasurer, 

Shirley Garvey; Financial Secretary, Linda Hedrick;  

Directors:  JoAnn Menzia, Patricia Whiting, Phyllis Hunt, Christopher Kowalski, Irene Jaracz, Paula Jones, 

Carol McNiff, Diane Quirbach, Sophie Kosidlo, Josephine Wrobel, Christine Piec, David Breault, Nancy 

Picanso, Shirley Kourey, Thomas McNiff, Charlotte Stankiewicz, Stanley Kosidlo 

Financial Reviewers:  Stanley Kosidlo, Christopher Kowalski, David Breault. 

Cemetery Committee:  Co-Chairmen Robert Hunt and Dr. Robert Quirbach; Co-superintendents Robert 

Ferus and Thomas McNiff; Paula Jones, Stanley Kosidlo, Janice Klimczak, Phyllis Hunt, Irene Jaracz. 

Delegates to Seniorate meetings (second year of two year term):  JoAnn Menzia, Phyllis Hunt, Irene 

Jaracz, Janice Klimczak (alternate). 

Public Relations: JoAnn Menzia, Janice Klimczak, Linda Kosidlo, Ann Marie Page, Paul Starenas, Debbie 

Starenas 

http://stcasimirspncc.com/
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From our parishes… 

 

    St. Joseph Parish, Stratford, CT 

 

 

 

 

 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #1 February 2021 

54 
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  From our parishes… 

 

St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT 

 

 

Following the invitation of our Bishop and the Eastern Diocese Mis-

sion Commission, we conducted a food drive in the Parish from November 

1 until Christmas Day. We have collected more than 150 items. Just before 

Christmas Eve, all items were divided and packed as “Christmas baskets” 

and then eventually delivered to the families in need in the area. The food 

drive showed us 

that great things are done by a series of small 

things brought together with a generous heart! 

Advent & Christmas time at St. John’s Church in 

Manchester was very special this year.  

All Day Adoration of the Blessed Sacrament held 

on Saturday, Dec 19 from 9am till 3pm has become a 

custom Advent Devotion at St. John’s, as a spiritual prep-

aration for Christmas Season.  
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We gathered together to celebrate the Shepherds’ Mass on Wigilia night at 10pm followed by tradi-

tional mulled wine and cheese prepared by Fr. Adam and his wife. Unfortunately, due to the pandemic we 

couldn’t share oplatek and individual wishes. 

   On Christ-

mas Day a sol-

emn Mass was 

celebrated at 

10am. for all 

the families of 

our Parish! 

   New Parish 

Committee has 

been elected 

at the Annual 

Parish meeting 

held in the 

Church Hall on 

Jan 10, 2021. 

 

Congratulations to the new Parish Com-

mittee members: Mitchell A. Bielenda – Chair-

man, Edward Makles – Vice-chairman, Diane 

Makles – Treasurer, Linda Johnson – Secre-

tary and Walter Motulski – Committee member.  

  

     Next Sunday, at the end of the Holy Mass 

celebration, newly elected Parish Committee 

members swore their oath. After the Mass we 

shared an occasional cake! 

 

    By Fr. Adam Piekarzewski 
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
  

2020 Wreaths Across America Ceremony 
 

 At noon on Saturday, December 19, 2020, Divine Providence Parish, 

PNCC in Norwich, CT participated with many thousands of other churches 

and cemeteries across the country in conducting a Wreaths Across American 

Ceremony at our Divine Providence Cemetery.  The Ceremony was to honor 

the veterans buried there.  All went on as scheduled in spite of the cold 

weather and in spite of eight inches of snow on the ground. 

 Approximately 18 of our parish members were present at the Ceremony along with 25 members of 

the American Heritage Girl CT0003 Troop from Gallup Hill Baptist Church in Ledyard, CT and 

approximately a dozen officers and enlisted men and women from the nearby Coast Guard and Navy 

bases. The program included reciting the Pledge of Allegiance, reading the WAA statement, placing seven 

ceremonial wreaths for branches of our Armed 

Forces, prayers, and the playing of Taps. 

 Before the Ceremony, all present helped 

to lay wreaths at the 110 graves of veterans 

buried at the cemetery.  20 of these wreaths 

were donated by parish members and 90 of the 

wreaths were donated by the America 

Heritage Girls who purchased them through 

a Troop fund raising effort. 

 The Ceremony was organized and 

conducted by our priest, Father Christopher 

Rogalski, and parishioners Jerry Donat and 

George Ververis. This was the fifth year that 

Divine Providence Cemetery has held this 

event  
        By George P Ververis Jr 
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 Other Parish Activities: 
 

 Christmas pierogi sale  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    By Elizabeth Chmielewski 
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National and Diocesan Events: 

Diocesan  and National Events 
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     Eastern Diocese Virtual Bible Study 

Since January 2021 the Eastern Diocese leads its monthly virtual Bible Study. This was the idea of 

the Diocesan Mission and Evangelism Commission to provide sources for the spiritual growth of the mem-

bers of our parishes. The commission also de-

cided that the topics of the monthly bible study 

will be following the themes from the action 

plan for PNCC parishes. prepared by the PNCC 

Future Direction Committee. 

The first virtual Bible Study, entitled “Daniel in 

the lion’s den” was prepared and led by Fr. 

Henryk Wos. The second one “ Jeremiah -The 

weeping prophet” was led by Fr. Sr.  Robert 

Nemkovich. Both were very successful and 

gathered each around 50 participants. 

     The Eastern Diocese virtual Bible study is 

led on the second Thursday of the month at 7 PM. To register email either ksobiechowski@yahoo.com or 

RobNem21@aol.com. 

 

 Eastern Diocese Clergy Meeting  

 On Tuesday January 26, 2021, The 

Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission held 

the meeting with the diocesan clergy. Most 

of the clergy and Bishop Paul Sobiechowski 

were present. Prime Bishop Anthony Mikov-

sky also attended the meeting.  

 During the meeting several topics 

were discussed. One of the most important 

topics addressed by the clergy regarded 

rules and regulations for the liturgical cele-

brations during the Covid-19 pandemic. The 

clergy were reminded to follow the rules established by the government and by particular states, as well as 

those prepared by the church. Clergy were also reminded to follow the liturgical rules and the Ordo of the 

Church in the liturgy and given guidance for the upcoming liturgical celebrations. Clergy also discussed the 

rules regarding the livestreaming of the liturgical celebrations. The meeting ended with the solemn blessing 

given by Prime Bishop Anthony Mikovsky.       By Fr. Henryk Wos 

mailto:ksobiechowski@yahoo.com
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 At the end of October 2020 all  parishes of the Eastern Diocese were called to  participate in the di-
ocesan Food Drive. The parishes were called to collect non-perishable  food items to support the local food 
banks and the charity organizations. 
 
 Many parishes in our diocese took seriously this appeal to their hearts and joined in collecting the 
food for those who are in most need in the local communities. 
 Thank you to all parishes  who responded to the call of the Eastern Diocese Mission and Evange-
lism Commission. Their effort  as St. James says, is a sign of their deep and true faith and love they have 
for their brothers in need.  
  “

What good is it, my brothers and sisters,
 
if you say you have faith but do not have works? Can faith save 

you? If a brother or sister is naked and lacks daily food, and one of you says to them, “Go in peace; keep 

warm and eat your fill,” and yet you do not supply their bodily needs, what is the good of that? So faith by 

itself, if it has no works, is dead. But someone will say, “You have faith and I have works.” Show me your 

faith apart from your works, and I by my works will 

show you my faith.” (James 2:14-18). 

 

 Below there is the list of the parishes and 
number of items collected during the Diocesan Food 
Drive in November and December.  

 
 
 Holy Trinity Cathedral, Manchester, NH raised 

529 non-perishable food items for the New Hori-
zon Food Pantry. The food items were delivered 
during the first week of January. 
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 Blessed Trinity Parish, Fall River, MA collected 
over 2,000 non perishable, canned food items, gift 
cards and a 20 lb. turkey. They were given to our 
local Citizens for Citizens Food Pantry located about 
1/2 mile from our parish.  

 

 

 

 

 
 

 St. Joseph Parish, Stratford, CT during the recent 
Diocesan food drive we collected about 240 food items. 
During the pandemic folks have been giving cash as well. 
The donations range from $10 to $200 per week. They 
were delivered to the local Food Pantry. 

 

 

 

 

 St. Casimir Parish, Lowell, MA collected 127 food 

items during the Diocesan Food Drive. They were 

delivered o the Dracut Food Pantry, Dracut, MA. 

 

 

 

 

 

 St. John Parish, Manchester, CT collected more 

than 150 items. Just before Christmas Eve, all items 

were divided and packed as “Christmas baskets” and 

then eventually delivered to the families in need in the 

area.  

 

 

 

 

 

 Holy Trinity Parish, Plantsville, CT during the Diocesan  Food Drive in 

November and December collected 167 pounds of non perishable, 

canned food items. All items were delivered to the local Food Pantry. 
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 Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI  

throughout November and December collected 

239 different food items. All items were delivered 

to the New Beginnings, a local Soup Kitchen in 

Woonsocket.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT collected sev-

eral food items and donated them to the local Food Pantry 

in Norwich. 

 
 

 

 

 

 
  

 A huge THANK YOU  to all Parishes of the Eastern Diocese and to PNU District 3 for their spirit of 

charity and brotherly Love. 

            By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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    Upcoming Events: 
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DISTRICT 3 PNU EASTER RAFFLE 

 

 The PNU has been supporting our 
Polish National Catholic Church since its 
organization in 1908 and with your support 
will continue to do so. Last year District 3 
provided support to youth at the diocesan 
youth retreat. 

 The Easter Raffle will take place on 
Sunday, March 21, 2021 immediately fol-
lowing the 10:30 AM Holy Mass at Holy 
Cross Parish in Central Falls, RI. The first 
prize is $50.00 cash and the second and 
the third prizes are  $25.00 cash.  

 Tickets are $2.00 each, 3 for $5.00 
and 7 for $10.00.Please ask your Pastor for tickets. Your generous support of this District’s fund raiser is 
greatly appreciated. 

 Checks in payment for the Easter 
Raffle tickets should be made payable to 
“District 3 PNU”. Checks and ticket 
stubs should be returned to District 3 
PNU c/o Blessed Trinity Parish, 37 Win-
throp Street, Fall River, MA 02721. 

Thank you for your help in this fund 
raising effort for our District. 

Fraternally yours in Christ, 

Fr. Sr. Rob Nemkovich 
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 

Note: all outlying events should be considered tentative 

due to the continuing COVID-19 Pandemic. Events will be adjusted as to 

face-to-face or on a Zoom platform as we draw near the event.  

 

A reminder: 

Our diocesan family is being asked to pray the 

“Our Father” and the “Prayer of St. Francis of Assisi” each 

Wednesday at 12 Noon for the intention of our diocese, 

the PNCC and for healing and peace in our communities, nation and world.  
 

We remind our diocesan family that on Ash Wednesday and Good Friday 

we practice a full fast (one small meeting only during these days). 

Wednesdays and Fridays during Lent are days we abstain from 

eating meat. The only exception to this rule are adults over the age 

of 65 and those individuals who are required to eat a regular 

schedule of meals due to health requirements as advised 

by a personal physician. 
 

We thank all parishes that participated in the November/December Diocesan 

Food Drive. While we haven’t received totals (items or pounds) received 

or the names of local food pantries that received your donations, 

articles concerning this program are in this issue of “The Messenger”.   

 
 

Assignments:  

 No new assignments 

 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 None scheduled 
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Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Tuesday, February 2 - District 3 Polish National Union of America Zoom Meeting, 7:00 PM  

 Thursday, February 4 - Eastern Diocese Mission & Evangelism Commission Prayer and Business 
Zoom Meeting - 6:15 PM  

 Tuesday, February 9 - Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission Zoom Meeting - 10:30 AM 

 Tuesday, February 9 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Thursday, February 11 - Eastern Diocese-wide Adult Bible Study lead by Father  Senior Robert Nem-
kovich 

 Wednesday, February 17 - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM  

 Saturday, February 20 - Eastern Diocese Ladies A.N.S. Sub-Central Executive Committee Zoom Meet-
ing - 7:00 AM  

 Tuesday, February 23 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Thursday, February 25 - National Mission & Evangelism Commission Zoom Meeting - 7:00 PM  

 Tuesday, March 9 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Thursday, March 11 - Eastern Diocese-wide Adult Bible Study lead by Father Robert Koerber 

 Tuesday, March 23 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Tuesday, April 6 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Thursday, April 8 - Eastern Diocese-wide Adult Bible Study lead by to be announced 

 Tuesday, April 20 - P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Zoom Meeting - 1:00 PM 

 Monday, April 12 - Wednesday, April 14 - National Liturgical Commission (face to face) Meeting, Na-
tional Church Center, Scranton, PA 

 Monday, April 26  - Annual P.N.C.C. Bishops’ Meeting (face to face), National Church Center, Scran-
ton, PA 

 Tuesday, April 27 - Wednesday, April 28 - Annual Supreme Council Meeting (face to face), National 
Church Center, Scranton, PA 

 

 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Monday, February 1 -  +Sp. Bishop Valentine Gawrychowski (1934) - Anniversary  

 Tuesday, February 2 - Solemnity of the Presentation of our Lord - blessing of candles 

 Wednesday, February 3 - Commemoration of Saint Blaise - blessing of throats 

 Sunday, February 7- Sexagesima Sunday (readings from Ordinary 7) 

 Sunday, February 14  - Quinquagesima Sunday (readings from Ordinary 8) Commemoration of Saint 
Valentine 

 Tuesday, February 16 - 68th Anniversary of the death of First Prime Bishop Francis Hodur  
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 Monday, December 21 - Feast of St. Thomas, Apostle 

 Thursday, December 24 - Vigil of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Friday, December 25 - Solemnity of the Nativity of our Lord 

 Saturday, December 26 - Feast of St. Stephen, Deacon & Proto-Martyr 

 Sunday, December 27 - Solemnity of the Humble Shepherds, Commemoration of the Feast of St. John, 
Apostle and Evangelist  

 Monday, December 28 - Commemoration of the Holy Innocents 

 Friday, January 2, 2021 - Solemnity of the Circumcision of our Lord 

 Sunday, January 3 - Solemnity of the Holy Family 

 Wednesday, January 6 - Solemnity of the Epiphany of our Lord 

 Sunday, January 10 - Solemnity of the Baptism of our Lord  

 Sunday, January 17 - Second Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, January 24 - Third Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, January 25 - Feast of the Conversion of St. Paul, Apostle 

 Sunday, January 31 - Septuagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 1) 

 Tuesday, February 2 - Solemnity of the Presentation of our Lord 

 Sunday, February 7 - Sexagesima Sunday (Pre-Lent 2) 

 Sunday, February 14- Quinquagesima Sunday ((Pre-Lent 3) 

 Wednesday, February 17 - Ash Wednesday 

 Sunday, February 21 - First Sunday of Lent 

 Wednesday, February 24 - Feast of St. Matthias, Apostle 

 Sunday, February 28 - Second Sunday of Lent 

 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Monday, December 28 & Tuesday, December 29th - Eastern Diocese Winter Youth Retreat Overnight 
at Blessed Trinity Parish in Fall River, MA (tentative due to COVID-19) 

 Monday, January 18 - Martin Luther King, Jr., U.S.A. Federal Holiday  

 Monday, February 15 - Presidents’ Day, U.S.A. Federal Holiday 
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 Wednesday, February 17 - Ash Wednesday 

 Sunday, February 21 - First Sunday of Lent 

 Wednesday, February 24 - Feast of Saint Matthias, Apostle 

 Sunday, February 28 - Second Sunday of Lent 

 Thursday, March 4 - Northeast Seniorate Lenten Zoom Retreat - 06:30 PM 

 Sunday, March 7 - Third Sunday of Lent 

 Sunday, March 14 - Solemnity of the Institution of the Polish National Catholic Church 

 Wednesday, March 17 - Commemoration of Saint Patrick 

 Friday, March 19 - Solemnity of Saint Joseph - Spouse of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, March 21 - Passion Sunday 

 Tuesday, March 23 - P.N.C.C. Lenten Retreat hosted by Future Direction-7:00 PM 

 Wednesday, March 24 - Feast of Saint Gabriel, Archangel 

 Thursday, March 25 - Solemnity of the Annunciation of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, March 28 - Palm Sunday - blessing and distribution of palms - beginning of Holy Week 

 Monday, March 29 - Chrism Mass celebrated at Holy Trinity Cathedral, Manchester, NH - 10:00 AM 

 Thursday, April 1 - Maundy Thursday - one Mass only celebrated birth of First Prime Bishop Francis 
Hodur, 1866 

 Friday, April 2 - Good Friday - liturgy of the pre-sanctified 

 Saturday, April 3 - Holy Saturday - liturgy of blessings and, if in the evening, Expectant Mass of Easter 

 Sunday, April 4 - Solemnity of the Resurrection of our Lord - Easter Sunday - procession, Te Deum, 
Holy Mass - beginning of Bright Week 

 Sunday, April 11 - Second Sunday of Easter (Low Sunday) 

 Sunday, April 18 - Third Sunday of Easter  

 Friday-Saturday, April 23 - 24, PNCC National Mission Workshop to be held virtually. 

 Sunday, April 25 - Fourth Sunday of Easter 

 Monday, April 26 - Feast of Saint Mark, Evangelist 

 Friday, April 30 - Solemnity of Joseph the Workman 
 

Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Friday, February 12 - Birthday of Abraham Lincoln, USA 

 Sunday, February 14 - Valentine’s Day, USA  

 Monday, February 15 - Presidents’ Day - U.S.A. Federal Holiday  

 Monday, February 22 - Birthday of George Washington, USA 

 Sunday, March 14 - Daylight Savings Time Begins - USA 

 Wednesday, March 17 - St. Patrick’s Day, USA 
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* 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 

 

* The Lament Świętokrzyski is a lyricist monologue of the Mother who suffers with the crucified Son and is tormented to the limit of human 

endurance. The apparent disorder of speech enhances the impression of despair, pain and helplessness. The author masterfully uses the 

contrasts of tender diminutives and drastic images of torment. The author of the poem refers to dolorism (Latin: dolor - pain, suffering), a 

religious current present in Europe of the fourteenth and fifteenth centuries, exhibiting the cult of the Lord’s Passion and of Our Lady of 

Sorrows. The poem is an eloquent image of the medieval understanding of faith and only in such a context it can be analyzed and judged by 

contemporary readers.  
 
 



The Messenger –Quarterly Newsletter of the Eastern Diocese — Volume 11, Issue #1 February 2021 

75 

Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 

(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 

(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 
(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Pastor 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Pastor 
(203)923-2424 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Pastor 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 

Mission&Evangelism Commission 

Rev. Robert Koerber  

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth Commission 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries  

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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Corrections: Mrs. Karen Sobiechowski 
Controller: Rt. Rev. Bp. Paul Sobiechowski 
 
 

 2021 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 

Summer issue: June 10 

Fall Issue: September 12 

Winter issue: November 21 
 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter de-

pends upon your cooperation. It is also a great 

way to let others know about our church, parishes 

and people. We look forward to your contribu-

tions! 

Our diocesan family is being asked to pray the “Our Father” and the “Prayer of 

St. Francis of Assisi” each Wednesday at 12 Noon for the intention of our diocese, 

the PNCC and for healing and peace in our communities, nation 

and world.  

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

